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	Minutes of the meeting of the York Teaching Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Council of Governors held on 21st December 2011, in the Social Club, White Cross Road, York.


	Present:
	Mr Alan Rose, Chairman of the meeting

	
	

	Public:
	Mr Paul Baines, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mrs Helen Butterworth, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Dr Jane Dalton, Public Governor, Hambleton

	
	Mr Jim Porteous, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mrs Diane Rhodes, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Mr Bob Thomas, Public Governor, Selby District

	
	Mr Bob Towner, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Councillor Sian Wiseman, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mrs Helen Mackman, Public Governor, City of York

	
	Mr David Robson, Public Governor, City of York

	
	

	Patient/Carer:
	Mr Philip Chapman, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Dr Jenny Moreton,  Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Mr Geoffrey  Rennie, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	Mr Brian Thompson, Patient/Carer Governor

	
	

	Partner:
	Councillor Caroline Patmore, Appointed Governor, North Yorkshire CC

	
	Councillor Joseph Riches, Appointed Governor, City of York Council

	
	Councillor Sandy Fraser, Partner Governor, City of York Council

	
	Mrs Catherine Surtees, Appointed Governor, York CVS

	
	

	Staff:
	Dr Lee Bond, Staff Governor, Medical

	
	Mrs Mandy McGale, Staff Governor, Non-clinical

	
	Mr Martin Skelton, Staff Governor, Clinical Professional

	
	Mrs Alison MacDonald, Staff Governor

	
	Mrs Anne Penny, Staff Governor, Nursing

	
	

	Attendance:
	Mr Patrick Crowley, Chief Executive

	
	Mrs Anna Pridmore, Foundation Trust Secretary

	
	Mr Michael Sweet, Non-executive Director

	
	Professor Dianne Willcocks, Non-executive Director

	
	Dr Alastair Turnbull, Medical Director

	
	Ms Elizabeth McManus, Chief Nurse

	
	Mr Garth Pickersgill, Board Administrator

	
	Miss Lucy Watson, Fundraising Manager

	
	

	Members of the public:
	2 members of the public attended the meeting.



	11/51
	Chairman’s Introduction



	
	Mr Rose welcomed the members of the public to the meeting.



	11/52
	Apologies for Absence



	
	Apologies were received from:
Councillor John Batt, Appointed Governor, North Yorkshire County Council
Mr Nevil Parkinson, Public Governor, Selby District 



	11/53
	Declaration of Interests


	
	Requests were received from a number of governors that amendments were required for the Governor’s interests:

Dr Jane Dalton

Mr Jim Porteus

Dr Jenny Moreton

Councillor Sandy Fraser

Councillor Caroline Patmore

Action: Mr Rose asked the members to confirm the changes to the Trust Secretary/Board Administrator and for the update to be completed prior to the next meeting.



	11/54
	Minutes of the Meeting held on 12th October 2011



	
	Dr Jane Dalton requested that the content of the report of the Community and Membership Committee be changed to better reflect her report to the meeting:
“Dr Dalton advised that she had been re-appointed as Chair of the Group.  She also referred to a list of membership engagement events that had taken place in relation to the proposed new constituencies, and that membership stands had been installed in various community hospitals.  Forthcoming York Talk presentations were tabled.  Dr Dalton reported on her recent involvement, along with Phil Chapman from the CMEG, in the observation project connected to the Emergency Department redesign.” 
The  remainder of the minutes were approved as a true record of the meeting.



	11/55
	Matters arising from the minutes



	
	There were no matters arising for this meeting.



	11/56
	Update from the Private Meeting



	
	Mr Rose highlighted the following areas covered in the private meeting:
- The appraisal of Linda Palazzo and the extension to the tenure of John Hutton, if required by a delay in the acquisition beyond 1 Apr 2012.
- A request for help for the production of the Quality Report and the Annual Plan

- Progress with the Urgent Care Centre, improvements to the Emergency Department and issues concerned with Care in the Community and those patients who would otherwise be having extended stays in the acute hospital.
The Council of Governors considered the proposed amendment to extend the term of office of the Governors with a 2 year office. The reason for the extension was described. It was understood that the extension would cover the period from 1st April 2012 to 30th September 2012. The Council of Governors agreed the amendment and requested the Chairman to ensure it was recommended to the Board of Directors.

Action: Chairman to ensure the amendment to the Constitution is discussed at the next Board of Directors


	11/57
	Sub-Committee and other Governors Reports


	
	Lead Governor Report

Mrs Mackman gave a verbal report and provided a written summary. Her focus was on highlighting the efforts of the Transport and Travel Group, the Cancer Locality Strategy Board and the Arts Strategy Steering Group. She was also delighted to inform the meeting on the success of the Bereavement Suite project and that their efforts had been rewarded by winning the award of the Best Internal Patient Environment Design, a prestigious national Better Building for Health award. This is a real coup for the Trust. 
Patient Focus Group
Mr Chapman gave a verbal report. His report focused on the activities of the group and in particular; dealing with the Mobile Equipment Policy, raising some issues in the area of noise nuisance in wards, accessing wifi while in hospital, watching videos and TV using ‘”smart” devices, and PAT testing of devices; and working closely with the PALS Patient Experience team and looking forward to the benefits coming out of a new database system.

Community and Membership Engagement Group
Dr Dalton gave a verbal report. Her focus was on the future of the group in the context of the proposed enlarged Trust, maintaining membership numbers and quality of engagement opportunities with existing constituencies, the need to consider timings and locations of future meetings and the use of innovative methods of communication and enriched engagement across sectors, for example local networking with other interested parties and membership organisations.
Dr Dalton specifically asked for some feedback from the Governors on ideas for the York Talk presentations for 2012. Submissions should be forwarded direct to Penny Goff.

Nutrition Project
Mrs Helen Butterworth gave a verbal report. She focused on congratulating Margaret Milburn for her involvement in the project, a short report on the 3 visits to bidder sites and stated that a “blind” presentation had been conducted at the Trust on the 23rd November.  The invitation to tender has now gone out to the 3 outside bidders, with returns expected by 5th January 2012 and their evaluation to be conducted in February 2012. The winning outside tender would subsequently be compared to that of the In-house Team.
Mr Skelton mentioned the work of the In House Team by way of recognising the efforts of Gillian Greaves and Cath Hetherington on their efforts towards improvements in the Mallard Restaurant

Barnsley Regional Governors’ Event
Dr Moreton gave a verbal report and provided a written summary. The main focus was on the training and information required by governors in order to be effective generally. Discussion groups took place on the New Commissioning System, what the Health and Care Social Care Bill means for Foundation Trusts and Governors, and the Resource Requirements for Governors.
Mr Rose concluded that there may also be a need for governors to be trained on the Business Case process. Mrs Pridmore explained that there were some national initiatives ongoing in this area which would include Business Case training.

Home Team
Mr Sweet was pleased to report that the introduction of the Home Team had been beneficial in providing assurance that operational activity in York remained on target over the year and was pleased to report that there would be a place for their activities, in an amended form, in the future structure.


	11/58
	Summary of the Board of Directors Minutes


	
	The Council of Governors received the summary of the September, October and November Board of Directors meetings.

There were no questions or observations raised.


	11/59
	Clinical Quality
Dr Turnbull set the scene for the discussion by explaining his role as Medical Director in providing the governors with assurance on how the Trust deals with  critical areas such as clinical quality.

This was followed by the showing of a short film produced by the Trust on the occasions where Trusts nationally have not provided quality care.

Dr Turnbull then went on the highlight a case of premature discharge and provided a detailed analysis on mortality indicators, focusing on the Trust’s performance in the Dr Foster report. He described the impact the report has on the Trust. He also recommended that some care should be taken when comparing organisations and looking at the variety of data and risks in order to provide the appropriate balance. He re-assured the meeting that efforts were ongoing continuously to improve the Trust performance.
He concluded by highlighting the recent media coverage on the increased numbers of deaths of patients admitted at weekends, explaining that this did reflect that hospitals did have lighter staffing at weekends.
Ms McManus then provided a summary of the CQC compliance actions and reported that action plans were in place to resolve the main concerns highlighted by the CQC Report in the areas of DNA CPR, Nutrition, Controlled Drugs, Infection Control and Cleanliness and Documentation. The meeting was informed that a re-visit is expected during January 2012. The focus of the visit would be confirming compliance on the specific areas within the action plan.
The Governors were invited to ask questions:
Referring to DNAR, Councillor Wiseman made the point that there was a problem with continuity across all the health providers. Dr Turnbull explained that there should be some improvement in this area on the introduction of a region-wide form which will be used by all the providers.
Mr Towner gave the view that the Trust should be aware of the concern before any external assessors tell us what is wrong. 
Dr Dalton added that she expected that as an enlarged Trust we would review the mortality figures in full.
.

Mr Porteus was content that in his view the report reflected a satisfactory performance and that we should take care not to overstate the cause for concern.

Mr Baines shared his observation that overall the Trust has a good record and that information was always provided in an open, honest and transparent way, as was demonstrated by Dr Turnbull in his recent BBC interview about weekend mortality.

Mr Rennie welcomed the receipt of the Dr Foster report and said that we must make efforts to publicise its content widely. His concern was that the report was difficult to read in places and asked if it was possible to receive a simple brief. Dr Turnbull agreed to provide a simple brief.



	
	

	11/60
	Local Care Delivery


	
	Mr Crowley explained that the North Yorkshire Review was still ongoing and there was little to report at this stage. Initial meetings had taken place and there had been an agreement on the Terms of Reference. A project management approach was been taken by group, and he looked forward to being able to provide a more detailed report when appropriate.


	11/61
	The Membership Report


	
	Mr Rose reported that we had recruited 616 new members over recent months and that this was bringing us very close to the figure needed to hold elections in the constituencies. He highlighted the need to engage more with the broader membership and stakeholders.


	11/62
	Acquisition



	
	Mr Crowley provided a detailed briefing on the status of the Acquisition, confirming that we were still planning on a 1st April 2012 delivery. All required documentation was now with Monitor and negotiations were ongoing with the Department of Health on financial issues. Both Mr Rose and Mr Crowley had recently engaged with Mr Hugh Bayley which, when added to the support from Whitby and Malton areas, further strengthens the belief that we are now getting strong political support across the area for the Acquisition.
Professor Wilcocks informed the meeting that the Assurance Acquisition Board had conducted due diligence on the documentation and also briefed that a team from Ernst and Young were also providing additional scrutiny, in the role of Reporting Accountant, were also currently active in the Trust in an information gathering exercise to inform their task of writing a formal report on the Acquisition activities.


	11/63
	Half Year Performance


	
	Mr Crowley briefed the meeting on the current status of the Trust’s performance and stated that by the end of the year we expect to be balanced financially.
Mr Crowley gave an overview of the Trust’s response to 19th December crisis (Ice across York) and although it was an extremely challenging day all departments had managed as well as could have been expected.

There was a short discussion on the Council’s stance on gritting and how saving in one area can effect costs in another.

Mr Towner asked if it was possible to have a short written performance and financial summary presented in the papers at future meetings. Mr Rose agreed this would be presented in the future.


	11/64
	Star Appeal


	
	Miss Watson gave a summary of the current status of the Star Appeal which was focused on raising some £300,000 for the Stroke Rehabilitation Unit. It was launched in November of this year and was planned to take up to 36 months to reach its target. An appeal leaflet was distributed at the meeting and was one part of a much wider release to publicise the appeal. Miss Watson asked for the governor’s help in “spreading the word”, displaying leaflets across their areas of influence, and forwarding the contact details of any “potential” donors/sponsors.
A recommendation from the meeting was for a highly visible method of displaying the progress of the appeal (e.g. a “Fundometer”). Miss Watson advised that she was looking at this and other ideas.


	11/65
	Date of Meetings for 2012


	
	A new handout was provided with the dates of the 2012 meeting schedule.



	11/66
	Time and Date of next meeting



	
	The next meeting of the Council of Governors will be held (in public) on 22nd February, 2012 (3.15pm – 6.00pm) in the Social Club, White Cross Road, York YO31 8JR.



	11/67
	Any other business


	
	Mr Towner requested that the Council of Governors received performance data reports on a more consistent basis in the pre-meeting packs. Mr Rose agreed that this should be done.

There being no other business, Mr Rose closed the meeting at 1815 hrs
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